Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

March 1, 2001

P.C.F.D. #22 – East Pierce Fire & Rescue

1. Call to Order
The March 1, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:07 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Steve Bowman, PCFD #5; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Pete Holtman, PCFD #8; Ron Hoyt, CPFR; C.J. Hutchins, PCFD #25; Penny Hulse, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmin, PCFD #5; James Jaques, Milton; Andy McAfee, RF&R; John McDonald, EPFR; Michael McGovern, PCFD #2; Dan Packer, EPFR; Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Brian Schulz, Sumner FD; Ken Sharp, PCFD #2; David Sheets, PCFD #18; John Sinclair, CPFR; Michael Smith, PCFD #26; Dick Steinmetz, PCFD #12; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Dave Wakefield, EPFR; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; and Recorder Denise Menge.  Dic Gribbon, PSCAA, arrived late.

2. Flag Salute
Dan Packer led the flag salute.

Dan stated that he was out of the area yesterday, therefore missing all the fun.  He was at a conference in Indeanapolis giving a presentation when he received the news of the earthquake.  Everyone was very fortunate to have none or minor injuries.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the February 1, 2001 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that at the end of January the account balance was $13,919.02.  As of yesterday, the balance is $15,244.03, which doesn’t include the interest earned in February.  The education activities we are involved in continue to be money makers for the Association.  We are finally getting to the point where we might want to look into putting a portion of our money into a money market to make some more money than the little interest earned sitting in a checking account.  There is a minimum balance of $10,000.00 in order to put it in a money market and with the Associations approval he will do some more checking into this.  There is no time frame that the money has to stay in a money market and a small fee charged if we were to go under the minimum balance.  There was no objection for Bob to pursue checking into this.

At this time, self introductions were made around the room.  Dave Sheets announced that he has been officially hired by Orting Fire Department and started there last week.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
Dave Wakefield introduced Lieutenant Paul Embleton from Central Pierce Fire & Rescue.  He has been working very closely with the Special Operations Group and is currently working on ICS Boards and Vests.  Dave invited him to the meeting to share with other Departments that are not directly involved in order to allow them to join in the purchasing of ICS Boards and/or vests if there is any interest, etc.  Paul Embleton distributed packets of information showing what it is he has been working on.  He has been involved with the PCSORT (Pierce County Special Operations Response Team).  Approximately three (3) years ago he started out working on standardizing the terminology used.  There are several organizations the respond and there were different terms used by the different organizations that meant totally different things.  It has been quite an undertaking, but a lot of progress has been made.  Through this, Incident Organization Boards have been developed for the following areas:  Confined Space, Haz Mat, MCI, Rope Rescue, Structural Collapse, Suppression, Trench Rescue and Water Rescue.  There are also checklists for each of these areas as well (copies attached).  Along with the IMS Boards, which are color coded, are coordinating colored vests.  Examples were displayed of the vests.  They have currently gotten the price down to $25 - $29.99 each vest, down from originally $79.00 each.  There is still some research being done regarding whether or not they will be compliant with the new traffic vests, etc.  This is something that has just recently been brought to his attention and beings it is an investment for departments to make to purchase all of the vests, it is being researched to make sure they are compliant, etc.  Discussion followed.  Dave stated that many people may not be aware of the new safety standard coming out regarding complying with the wearing of traffic vests when working in traffic.  Buy purchasing these vests, that would be another use for them, etc.  Paul stated that the vests do work over the SCBA with no cut out.  It makes the slide in name of positions easier to read, etc.  The IMS Boards are approximately $25.00 each.  Anyone interested in purchasing vests or Boards, you may contact Paul Embleton at 428-9351 (pager), 538-6400 (work), 840-8007 (home) or pembleton@piercefire.org.  He is planning to order in approximately two (2) weeks.  Andy McAfee stated that he hates to be the bad guy, however, he doesn’t agree with the color scheme set up by the PCSORT group.  His department has already purchased traffic vests and they can’t afford to throw those out and buy all new, etc.  Ron Hoyt stated that back a while, PCFCA adopted a standard on helmets.  By doing so, it is only a recommendation, some departments choose to comply, others don’t.  The Association has no authority to force anyone to comply, it is just a recommendation.  It is becoming more common for our agencies to work together and the more standardized we become, the better that will be for everyone.  Bob stated that he likes the idea of the recommendation.  When the time comes for a department to replace their current vests, then they can move to the new standardized format.  That way, those that want to buy now are able to, etc.  Gary Aleshire inquired if there would be the opportunity to retro-fit current vests?  Paul stated absolutely.  

Paul Webb made a motion for the PCFCA to adopt a vest standard based on colors of the PCSORT group and have this standard expressed in the Chiefs Tactical Operations manual.  Andy McAfee amended the motion to “recommended standard”.  Amended Motion was seconded.  Discussion followed.  Paul Embleton stated that the IMS Charts and Checklists are the main concern right now, and getting them ordered.  The vests can wait as there is still research being done.  Paul Webb thanked Paul Embleton for all of his work on this.  He absolutely recommends and encourages everyone to get the IMS Status Boards.  They are double sided with one side being the IMS Chart and the other side being the IMS Status Board.  There was a call for the question.  Curt stated some concern as his department just spent a tremendous amount of time and money and have already purchased several sets of vests, which there color scheme is different than that of the PCSORT recommendation.  Paul Embleton stated that the color selection was based on what is already out there and what was most widely accepted.  Paul Webb stated that he would like to make a follow up motion that those that put together the Tactical Operations Manual get together and revise it and look at the recommended standard on color vests and meet with the PCSORT group.  Paul Embleton stated that it is currently being researched to comply with the traffic vests.  Nothing is set in gold at this time.  Curt stated that he is not opposed to what the PCSORT has recommended, he is just not willing to change all of their rigs at this time.  He is completely on board with what PCSORT is doing and they are purchasing the IMS Boards, etc.  John Sinclair stated that the motion states it as a recommended standard.  Nothing needs to be done by anybody at this time.   The Boards are beneficial and would improve the safety of operations.  Another call for the question.  MOTION CARRIED.

Paul Webb made a motion to have Ron Hoyt put together a committee to review and update the Tactical Operations Manual and to add the recommended standard for colored vests to it.  The motion was seconded.  Dave Wakefield and Andy McAfee volunteered to work on this committee.  Paul Embleton stated that he is not under a deadline for ordering.  He will hold back on the current order until he hears back from this group.  MOTION CARRIED.

7. Amercian Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
No representative present.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time

10. Fire Marshal
No representative present.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Gary Aleshire reminded everyone that there is online registration for the NFPA and Western Chiefs’ conferences, May 11 through 17th at Anaheim.  You need to register for both conferences.  Gary will forward information to Recorder Denise Menge to send out with the minutes.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
No representative present at this time.

13. LESA
Nothing at this time.

14. EMS
Alan Predmore distributed information on the International Chiefs EMS Conference in Las Vegas.

John Sinclair stated that the last multiple years with the West Region Plan there has been something called the min/max numbers.  They had a very scientific way of calculating these.  In the early years it was basically based on taking the transport units available and put that as the minimum number, then doubling that number for the maximum.  That was based on transport capable units.  Then they looked at jurisdictions and the minimum and maximum numbers for those areas.  The state decided it didn’t like that way of coming up with the numbers and wanted to pattern it after what is done in Oregon.  For example, East Pierce Fire & Rescue:  under the current way the minimum number would be 3 and the maximum number would be 6.  Under the proposed way, it would be minimum of 1, maximum of 1.  This is very similar to the hospital designations, in that, some can have trauma patients, and others cannot.  They want to do the same thing with transports.  Oregon created ambulance service areas and then decide who will transport in those areas.  This is currently being driven by Eastern Washington Fire Chiefs.  The problem with this for Pierce County, with EPF&R as a classic example; since currently don’t provide transports, AMR would most likely be the provider.  This would be etched in stone.  So, in two (2) years when EPF&R evolves and wants to start transporting, they won’t be able to.  Andy McAfee inquired what if the opposite were to happen?  John Sinclair stated that if AMR were to go out of business, then it would open it up to an opportunity, however, would most likely have to go to bid against other companies, etc.  The State is trying to avoid duplication.  The State and the Governors office are trying to codify this in WAC, which would then not require legislation.  The Pierce County EMS Council would put a process together to determine who would be the providers.  This is the same reason they don’t allow all hospitals to receive trauma patients.  It all boils down to politics and so hospitals don’t have undue burden on them.  Dan Packer inquired what we should be doing now?  John Sinclair stated to talk with your neighbors.  They are still working on getting the State to back off on this.  Come this summer when they start working on the new plan, they are hoping to minimize the impact on the current system.  If interested in getting the other side of the story on this issue, you should contact Bobby Kirk from Tri-Cities.  John Sinclair will keep the Association informed on this.

15. Training
Andy reported that the Training Officers Conference starts this coming Thursday, in Bremerton.  Region 4 has started a Historical Recognition applications for Firefighter 1 and 2, Instructor 1 and 2, etc.  Contact Barb at the State for applications.  This will get reviewed locally.  The North Bend Multiple Company Operations has been taken over by a private company.  The cost has gone up substantially.  Historically Region 4 has given money to this to bring the cost down, but that is not happening, the cost continues to rise.

16. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Ron Hoyt stated that he did not receive any comments back on the draft agreements presented at the last meeting.  That being the case, those interested in signing those agreements need to provide a signature page, sign and send to Attorney Joe Quinn.  These need to be put into place.  Discussion followed.  Ron stated that Joe Quinn is working on a draft Water Rescue Agreement.

17. Education Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Dan thanked Paul, Andy and Larry for their work on this committee.  They have a tentative schedule for the next several months:

April = State Legislative Team: Duane Malo and Jim Broman to talk about what is going on the legislator, etc.

May = Ladenburg

June = Goings and Wimsett (County Council)

July = State Auditor

If there is someone you would like to see at a meeting, please contact one of them with information, etc.  John Sinclair stated with the 305 standards being mentioned, perhaps at a summer meeting we could get someone in from State Department of L & I to talk about safety standards and what they are looking at implementing, etc.  It was noted that there is currently no July meeting scheduled and a place is still needed for the August Meeting.  It was decided to have an L & I speaker at the August meeting and move the State Auditor to the September meeting.  PCFD #5 volunteered to have the meeting at their station in August.

19. Audit Committee
Dan reported that the Audit Committee did meet and review the last two years of business.  None present, a report will be given at the next meeting.

20. New Business
Ron Hoyt reminded everyone that if they had any damage to any of their facilities from the earthquake to get documentation and photos and get initial claims on the forms through DEM and turned in as soon as possible.  There is a tight time frame to get this information submitted to FEMA.

Andy McAfee made a motion to change the name from Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association to Pierce County Chief Officers Association.  The motion was seconded.  Dan Packer stated the reason for this change is to bring more of our folks into the fold.  It is our intent to have mid-manager level and sub-chiefs to grow stronger in involvement and participation with this group.  Sees this as a pro-active and symbolic gesture.  Paul Webb stated that he personally thinks the discussion of a name change is a lot of fluff.  The other chief’s know that they are welcome at these meetings.  He also wonders how something like this would affect us politically.  The name does carry some weight and has some influence.  As trivial as it may seem, that needs to be thought about.  Dave Sheets stated concern that “Fire” needs to be in the name somewhere for recognition.  Andy stated that it was his intention to leave “Fire” in the name, he amended his motion to reflect name change to be “Pierce County Fire Chief Officers Association.”  Dan Packer stated that something else discussed at the E-Board meeting was to change the current comfort zone with the logo of “The odds are Gods, the plans are mans.”  Unless there is any opposition to leaving it as it is.  Curt stated that he feels the name should not be changed as we would receive more respect if it is left alone.  The intent is already there to involve other members.  Gary Aleshire agreed.  If you look around, we need to stay consistent with other groups and we are if we stay as we are, for example, “King County Fire Chiefs’, State Fire Chiefs’, International Fire Chiefs,” etc.  Dave Sheets suggested changing the pre-amble of the Association to include other Chief Officers, etc.  It is ultimately up to those in this room to invite and encourage involvement from other members in their departments.  There was a call for the question.  MOTION FAILED.

Alan Predmore suggested Association membership cards for members as currently, other than paying dues, there is nothing to state/show that you are a member.  In practical terms, it would be helpful to have the names of other Chiefs in the departments.  Dan Packer suggested that those present add names and e-mail addresses of other Chief Officers in their departments that are currently not on the attendance roster.

Jake Doty stated that HB 1420 has changed considerably since it was originally submitted.  This bill is to protect volunteers from being fired or reprimanded by the normal day job if late to work due to responding to a fire, etc.  It has changed to state that persons working for company of twenty or less employees could be fired from their job.  That was not the intent of this bill and could cause more damage than good.  Dan Packer stated he will try to find out more information on this particular bill and send out via e-mail.

Dan Packer stated he had received an e-mail from Ed Reed regarding the formation of an Energy Crisis Committee.  His name had been tossed around to be involved and he is not interested at this time, is there anyone interested in participating?  John Sinclair stated that he had received that e-mail as well and he has attended the meeting which consisted of law enforcement as well.  There is significant concern on behalf of the utility folks about this summer.  Fairly concerning as they gave an example of the Hanford fire and discussing about Bonneville shut down main line from Hanford due to arking, etc.  The State EOC didn’t even know about this.  We have had an abnormally dry season throughout the “Western Interconnect”.  The problem throughout the grid is the potential of taking out the entire grid.  Come summer time, if things continue as they are, we could run out of water and everything generating power now is up and running.  Normally, a plant is shut down to run routine maintenance, however, in order to keep the entire grid up and running, this is not happening.  If and when something happens and a plant has to be shut down, they are talking about doing rolling black outs with a 4 hour or so notice.  They are hoping to not have to take down for more than 2 hours at a time.  The meeting was about how do we as public protection go about dealing with this, etc.  They are currently predicting, if things remain as they are, of running out of power in June, July or August.  There will be ongoing meetings on this issue.  This is already begun affecting business owners and if it continues it will not only be an energy crisis but  become an economic crisis as well for the Northwest.  The Northwest could easily be in a recession from this.  Boeing has already told the government that if this continues, they will move their business to Kansas.  The Tacoma Tide Flats businesses are already being restricted.  This task force needs to be taken seriously and a couple more people need to be involved from this group.  Dan Packer apologized, he did not mean to trivialize this issue and he is looking for interested individuals to get involved on this committee.  The following individuals volunteered to be involved on this committee:  John Sinclair, Dave Wakefield and Andy McAfee.

Mike inquired on the FEMA grants.  Would it be possible to place this on the agenda for regular updates, etc.  Dan stated that it is his understanding that departments need to get their plans together now.  Associations are not looked upon favorably.  Individual departments need to apply for the grants themselves.  You need to figure out what you want and put in for it.  Ron inquired if interlocal service groups would be more favorably looked upon?  Understanding that if one agency applies for, but list other agencies involved, or included, that should work.  Paul Webb stated that grant applications open May 1st and probably closes May 31st.  Dan asked if someone would be willing to make contact with FEMA and report back on this?  Paul Webb stated that he would.  Jake Doty stated it was his understanding that the state doesn’t want departments to spend money on writing the grants.  Just compile a list of what is wanted and submit that.  The distribution will be based on population served, etc.  Alan Predmore stated that he found some good information on the National Volunteer Firefighter Council web page.  Andy suggested that if you don’t get the grant, don’t call your legislators complaining, instead do the opposite, call you legislators and tell them that you didn’t get the grant, but it is a good program and you hope that they will continue to support it, etc.

John Sinclair made a motion to have the President of the PCFCA write a letter to each of the legislators extolling the virtues of this program and the potential benefits for many departments in our region.  The motion was seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

Dan Packer stated that in regards to Legislative issues, we need to firm up dates on the proposed County Caucus.  The tentative dates are October 18th or November 1st.  This is intended to be a short, focused and impactful meeting with as many county members as possible.  An opportunity to update them on our issues and based on the Kitsap County model.  Bob stated that he attended the County Commissioners meeting and they are aware of the tentative dates.  Bill Jarmin stated that their Board has not made a decision yet, but they would definitely like to be involved and participate in this.  It was decided that October 18th would be the date for the Legislative Caucus.  Andy made a motion for Paul Webb and Larry Claiborne to chair a committee for the Legislative Caucus.  The motion was seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.  The Legislative Caucus Committee members will be:  Paul Webb, Larry Claiborne, Andy McAfee and Dan Packer.  This committee will meet with and/or contact Bill Jarmin and President Ruth Bramhall regarding participation, involvement, planning, etc.

21. Unfinished Business
These items were handled above.

22. Good of the Order
Bob Black reported that Dic Gribbon arrived late and is here.  Dic stated that he has nothing to report.  He thanked the departments that he has met with individually, they have been very cooperative.

John Sinclair stated that the Association has a previous past president that is having a difficult time of late.  Paul McNeil is related to the officer in Steilacoom and his family has been going through a very tough time.  It would be nice for the Association to send a note or a card to let him know that he is in our thoughts.  In your spare time, it would be nice to call him or even take him out to lunch.  He is really a wreck and needs all the support of friends he can get through this difficult time.  He may be feeling a bit isolated through this.  Just let him know that he still has friends that care.  Dan Packer encouraged everyone to do something to help Paul through this time.

C.J. Hutchins from PCFD #25 was introduced.  He is District 25’s newest member up at Crystal Mountain.  He is new in the role, he came from Kitsap County, Bainbridge Island.  He stated that he has some fire service background, but is new to the managerial side.  He is open and willing to listen to any helpful ideas, suggestions, etc.  The PCFCA welcomed him aboard.

Dave Sheets stated that the HIRL system kind of went to pieces due to the communications issue.  He doesn’t know what can be done for in the future when the civilian phone system goes down.  It was difficult with the faxes, cell phones, pagers, etc. down.  Paul Webb stated that Fire Comm will be looking at some modifications.  The intentions of HIRL was never to have departments dispatching all of their own calls.  Discussion followed.  Paul encouraged DEM to pursue HAM radios as a way of communications as they have a really good system set-up.

John Sinclair stated that we were very lucky yesterday.  By 3:00 p.m .every hospital was on divert.  We need to send a strong message to the hospitals that that is not acceptable.  They need to be calling people in just like we did.  The hospitals were very ill prepared.  Dan Packer inquired how we go about doing that?  John Sinclair stated we need to find out who is the current representative for the Hospital Association and write to them.

Alan inquired about the e-mails from Joe Quinn regarding the indexes of the Master Interlocal and the Exhibits and who has signed or not.  Is there a possibility of having him send out via e-mail or regular mail all the agreements?  Blank copies of all the agreements.  That way everyone can make sure they have all of the agreements they need to have in place, in place.  It would be nice to have them accessible to everyone to get a hold of when they need to.  Dan stated he will talk to Joe Quinn regarding this.  It would be nice to have everything together in one book.  It would be beneficial for those new to the organization to have a wealth of knowledge already prepared and easily accessible.

There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:20.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on April 5, 2001 at PCFD #8, Edgewood at 9:00 a.m.
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